VILLAGE OF NORTH UTICA

  801 South Clark Street

North Utica, IL 61373 

Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees

October 12, 2011
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AGENDA

I. 7:00 p.m. Call to Order Regular Village Board Meeting
II. Pledge of Allegiance
III. Roll Call
IV. Approval of Minutes- 9-14-11
V. Financial Statement

1.) September 2011 Financial Stmt / Summary / Revenue Reports 
VI. Approval of Bills

1.) September 2011 Prepaids

2.) September 2011 A/P
VII. Finance Liaison      
1.) IDOT – Additional Village Cost for Project Delays  $5,278.24

2.) Approval of Audit and Financial Statement Fiscal yr. ending 3-31-11
3.) Consideration of letter of Intent re: I-Fiber Network Connection estimated at $3,600/yr.

4.) Consideration of increase in Bond for President, Clerk & Treasurer  $1,800/yr
5.) Consideration and action on an Ordinance providing for the issuance of General Obligation Refunding Bonds, Series 2011 for the Village.  
VIII. Donations & Advertising 
1.) Gift Certificates to residents $50 each
IX. Appearance Request:  Progressive Energy Group 

X. Governmental Affairs Liaison 
1.) Purchase of (2) photographs for Village Hall - $178

2.) Christmas Decorations for the Village

3.) Trick or Treat hours 
XI. Clerk’s Report 
XII. Streets, Lights & Alleys Liaison
1.) Update – Street Lights

XIII. Police Department Liaison
1.) Consideration of new Cell Phones

XIV. Water & Sewer Liaison
XV. Park & Recreation Liaison
XVI. Maintenance 
1.) Assessment and Update
2.) Estimates for Salt Storage Shed Roof
XVII. Engineer’s Report
1.)    Update – IDOT Rt. 178/Teng Streetscape Project 

a.) Discussion re: Phase 2 Streetscape
       2.)     Update - Neighbor’s Park

a.)Parking area

b.)Berm for water runoff onto private property

                    3.)      Update- Well 2 Project       
4.)     Update –MFT/Non-MFT Project in the Village
                     6.)     Update – Illinois Valley Excavating / Sewer Televising - Report 

                     7.)     Update- Ramp to be built behind Duffy’s Restaurant
XVIII. Building/Zoning Officer

XIX. President’s Report 
XX. Attorney’s Report

1.) Summary of October 6, 2011 Planning Commission Meeting

2.) Consideration of Ordinance for Variance / Property located 402 Clark St.
3.) Consideration of amending the Village Sign Ordinance

XXI. Public Comment
XXII. Old Business
AGENDA

XXIII. New Business
XXIV. Committee/Trustee’s Report
XXV. Executive Session

1.) The appointment, employment, compensation, discipline, performance or dismissal for specific employees
2.) Pending/Imminent Litigation

3.) Review of Closed Session Minutes

XXVI. Possible Action Regarding Executive Session Discussion Regarding Employees/Officers/Policies Including Hiring/Establishment of Salary
XXVII. Possible Release of Closed Session Minutes

XXVIII. Adjournment






              Posted 10-07-11






MINUTES

At 7:08 pm the meeting of the Village Board of Trustees was called to Order by Village President Fred Esmond who then led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Present at the meeting were President Esmond, Village Clerk Gbur, and Trustees Bimm, Jereb, Schrader, Alvarado, Skoog and Pawlak.  Also present was Village Attorney Klein and Engineer Heitz.
Approval of Minutes:  It was motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Schrader to approve the 9-14-11 Minutes.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Financial Statement:  It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Jereb to approve the Sept. 2011 Financial Statement.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Prepaids/ A/P Bills:  It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the Sept. 2011 Prepaids.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

It was then motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Alvarado to approve the Sept. 2011 A/P Bills.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Finance Liaison:  Trustee Jereb stated that he had reviewed the proposed cost for the delays in the IDOT Rt. 178 realignment project and is confident in his decision to recommend approval of costs in the amount of $5,278.24. It was motioned by Jereb, seconded by Pawlak to approve adding the cost of $5,278.24 to the IDOT invoicing for the Village’s payment.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

It was then motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Schrader to approve the 2011 Fiscal year Audit and Financial Statements. 


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Discussion was held regarding the item of increasing the Bond for the Village President, Clerk and Treasurer from the current amount of $50,000 each to $1,000,000 each at a cost of approx. $1,800 annually.  It was motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Schrader to Table the item for further discussion until the November Board Meeting.

Jereb then spoke about a letter of intent being requested from the Village to connect to IFiber by June 2013.  The estimated cost to connect would be approximately $100 - $300 monthly, depending on the Village’s Appropriation Budget at the time.  It was motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Skoog to approve the letter of intent to connect to IFiber by June 2013.

6 Yes


Motion Carried

Trustee Jereb then introduced Kevin Wills, First Midstate, to speak about the refinancing of the Village’s Sewer Extension Bond.  Wills stated that a savings of approx. $24,000 could be realized by the Village within the remaining 5 years of the Bond.  The interest rate would be decreased from 5.7% to 3.58% 

It was then motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to approve refinancing of the Bond and Ordinance 2011-25.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Donation Requests:  It was motioned by Trustee Jereb, seconded by Trustee Schrader to approve gift certificates in the amount of $50 each to be distributed to Doerr and Robey for their help with watering planters and taking care of the Gazebo during the warm weather season.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Trustee Alvarado then stated that another resident, Bottomley, also helped with clean up after the Burgoo Festival.  It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Skoog to approve a gift certificate in the amount of $25 to be given to Bottomley for helping with the cleanup of the downtown area.

6 Yes


Motion Carried

Appearance Request:  Progressive Energy was absent







MINUTES

Governmental Affairs Liaison:  Trustee Alvarado spoke about a donation of two photos from Paula Guttilla and the framing of the Fireworks photos by Jan’s Country Village Studios.  The cost to frame the photos would be $178.  It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to approve the cost of framing the photos.  


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Discussion was then held regarding Xmas Decorations for the community. The light poles will need the electric repaired, which will be taken care of by the Maintenance Department.  Spayer will also take an inventory of decorations still remaining and in good quality.  Trustee Alvarado and Trustee Bimm will meet with the Village Clerk and Maintenance Supervisor again to determine what is needed. It was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Bimm to approve the purchase of additional decorations in an amount up to $1,000.  


6 Yes


Motion Carried

It was then motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Schrader to approve the Trick or Treat hours in the Village as:  Monday, October 31, 2011 from 5:30 to 7:30 pm.


6 Yes


Motion Carried

Streets, Lights and Alleys Liaison:  Trustee Bimm stated that there are still two remaining lights that are not working.  They have been reported however Ameren states that the poles are not theirs.  Maintenance Supervisor Spayer will look at the pole near Mix’s again; it may be the photo cell that needs replacement.  
Police Department Liaison:  Trustee Schrader spoke about the need for new cell phones in both the Police Department and the Maintenance Department.  The current phones do not hold a charge, are dropping calls or not ringing and they are obsolete so they are unable to be repaired.  IV Cellular provided a quote for new phones.  If the Village chooses to leave the contract early, prior to 12-2-2011, the cost would be approx. $1,650.  The cost of the phones, depending on the model chosen, would be from $169 - $319 per phone.  Data phones are available at a cost of $75 for 3 phones and would be better suited to the ongoing business of the Village.  The current technology is much more advanced than the phones that the Village Departments are using.  After some discussion, it was decided that the Police Chief and 







MINUTES

Maintenance Supervisor would go to IV Cellular to look at new phones.  They will determine what phones are needed based on the needs of their individual departments.  Then IV Cellular will submit a new proposal and further review of the information will take place at the next meeting.  

Water & Sewer Liaison:  Trustee Pawlak spoke about the status of Well 2 and the emergency permit.  The Village has written permission to turn the Well on in cases of emergency.  The EPA has to be notified of such within 24 hours and then sample the water for testing.  No additional information is yet available.

Park & Recreations Liaison:  NONE

Maintenance Department:  Supervisor Spayer stated that he is still waiting for bids for the roof of the new Salt Storage Building.  He will have them available for the next meeting.
Engineer’s Report:  Engineer Heitz provided an update of ongoing projects in the Village.

IDOT- The Bridge over the Canal will be closed throughout the winter season.  Trustee Alvarado asked Heitz whether the light poles along the new realignment needed to be ordered by the Village.  Heitz stated that the contractor will be ordering them.  However, the Village is responsible for ordering the light poles for the bridge over the Canal.  Six poles will be needed.

Discussion was held regarding trees and placement of such, way finding signs, and streetscape design plans and proposals.  Trustee Jereb will contact businesses interested in submitting proposals for the beautification of the Village.

Heitz then stated that the work has been completed for the MFT/Non-MFT project.

The Village Hall Parking Lot is almost completed.

There is no additional update on the ramp to be placed outside Duffy’s Restaurant.

Rothrock Sewer hook-up/boring is being worked on now.

President’s Report:  President Esmond stated that the Burgoo was a very nice event with a great turn out of both vendors and visitors to the community.  . 

Attorney’s Report:  Attorney Klein provided a summary of the 10-6-11 Planning Commission Meeting.  Petitioner’s David and Debbie Swindler, not present at the Board Meeting, were looking for approval of a Variance to build an addition to the north side of their current business, County Cupboard Ice Cream Shop, located at 402 Clark St.  The Planning Commission heard testimony from Debbie Swindler and contractor, Virgil Nave regarding the proposed addition.  Questions were asked about the size of the addition and exit doors, windows.  The Planning Commission recommended to approve the Variance for the Petitioner, and were unanimous in their decision.  Trustee Pawlak then asked about the future of widening the road and what the addition and setback would mean in that case.  He measured the road at 16 ft. in its’ current state.  Klein stated that although they petitioned for a zero ft. setback, they have altered the size of the addition and would be approx. 12 inches further back with the new size of the building being shown as 8 X 15.  The door would be on the west side of the addition facing Rt. 178/Clark St.  The Board would like the door on the east side of the addition facing their parking lot instead.  It was then motioned by Trustee Schrader, seconded by Trustee Jereb to approve the granting of a Variance to the property located at 402 Clark St. 

Ordinance 2011-26

5 Yes

1 No (Pawlak)


Motion Carried

Attorney Klein then summarized the changes being requested by the Utica Business Association as they were presented at the Planning Commission Meeting on 10-6-11. 

The changes are minor as are as follows:

1. Written notice of what the violation is in the event of a sign not being in compliance.

2. Time for approval of a sign permit changed to 7 – 10 days to allow a quicker response time.  Attorney Klein recommends consideration of up to 14 days to allow for the part time Building Inspector to review the information.

3. Wall signs should not need all of the setbacks and scale drawings for review.  This information is hard to obtain in cases of renting a building, etc.
Building Inspector Tom Brown also presented some changes he would like to see reviewed such as off premises signage and allowing 2 small signs in place of 1 large sign as long as the overall square footage is the same.

Since a Public Hearing is required to make any changes for the Ordinance, it was motioned by Trustee Alvarado, seconded by Trustee Skoog to approve sending the information to the Planning Commission for Public Hearing to discuss the matter further.  A meeting will take place in the early part of 2012 so that review of sign information can begin with a Public Hearing.


4 Yes (Bimm, Alvarado, Skoog, Pawlak)


2 No (Jereb and Schrader)


Motion Carried 







MINUTES

Committee / Trustee Reports:  

Trustee Alvarado stated that the Maintenance Department and Police Department did a great job with the Burgoo this year.

She also inquired as to the status of a property considered for demolition and Attorney Klein stated that the Village is currently working on the matter.

With no other discussion or Public Comment, it was motioned by Trustee Skoog, seconded by Trustee Pawlak to adjourn the meeting at 8:40 pm.


All in favor


Motion Carried

Respectfully submitted,

Laurie A. Gbur

Village Clerk

